FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

BUDGET SESSION

LAFAYETTE ROOM, CITY HALL

JUNE 19, 2003

6:00 P.M.

Present:
Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4) (arrived at 6:20 p.m.); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8) (arrived at 6:20 p.m.); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Finance Department Analyst Staff

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press


The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated he had prepared and distributed a memo with the answers to the questions raised by the City Council regarding the budget.  He reviewed the following areas:

1.
Recreation fees for senior citizens:  Mr. Stancil reported that he was not recommending a fee increase for any designated senior programs, but was recommending a fee increase for adult athletic participant fees and open gym fees.  He stated the City could implement a 55-plus fee waiver in athletic programs with very little impact on the adult athletic fee projections.

2.
Backdoor service for garbage collection:  Mr. Stancil recommended that because of the complex issues involved in this area, he felt that things should be left as they were now and this issue should be brought back to the Council for deliberation when more time was available to provide relevant and accurate information.

3.
Effective date of fee increases:  Mr. Stancil recommended that the effective date of fee increases be moved to January 1, 2004, because that would give more time to educate and inform the public.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the 55-plus exclusion and to accept the backdoor recommendations and the fee increase to be effective January 1, 2004.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (7-0)


Mr. Stancil informed the Council that he had the budget ordinance ready for their approval if they decided to approve the budget.


Council Member Kirby stated she would like for the citizens to know the cuts that would have to be made in services if the Council considered reducing the tax rate.


Mr. Stancil stated the reduction of the tax rate could not be achieved without reducing services because the flexibility of the budget had been eliminated meeting the challenge of absorbing the $2.1 million payment to the County.  He stated the $1.6 million gain from the increase in value of property inside the City was easily offset by the skyrocketing cost of healthcare in Cumberland County and the increased cost of operations reflected in fuel prices.  Mr. Stancil reported the $1.6 million was the only new revenue available to the City because the new revenue from the one-half cent sales tax had been taken by the loss of reimbursements from the state and the payment to the County.


Mr. Stancil reviewed other options for elimination and reduction identified by the Council and the community summit as follows:

1.
Park Rangers:  Savings - $168,081.00.  Consequences - Clark Park and its nature center will close, resources lost for maintaining and supervising River Trail soon under construction, storm water education lost, and professional employees lost.

2.
Community Programs of Human Relations:  Savings – $97,533.00.  Consequences - Reduced fair housing enforcement, end of Study Circles, elimination of training for businesses in diversity management and equal opportunity, and professional employees lost.

3.
Mounted Patrol:  Savings - $249,129.00.  Consequences - Reduction in coverage for the downtown area, loss of options for crowd control and special events, and sworn police positions reduced by five.

4.
Park Patrol:  Savings - $161,320.00.  Consequences - Reduced coverage of parks and recreation programs, increased responsibilities for zone officers, and sworn police positions reduced by four.

5.
Support of Fascinate-U Children’s Museum:  Savings - $108,000.00.  Consequences - Elimination of three full-time staff positions, loss of potential state funding of $63,000.00, reduced operating hours by 40 percent, and no outreach.

6.
Support of Arts Council:  Savings - $175,000.00.  Consequences - Eliminating International Folk Festival, Dickens’ Holiday, Fourth Friday, and reducing student arts programs in Cumberland County Schools; layoff of arts agency employees; elimination of various services by member agencies such as Cape Fear Regional Theater, Fayetteville Symphony, Fayetteville Museum of Art, Cape Fear Studios; and voiding of long-term agreement between City, County, and Arts Council to find other funding sources for the arts (occupancy tax) gradually reducing requests to local governments.


Council Member Kirby stated if the taxes were reduced, it would set the City in a tailspin and she wanted the citizens to understand clearly what the City would lose.


Council Member Fogleman inquired about the increased budget figures for the City Manager’s and City Attorney’s offices.  Mr. Stancil reported to the Council that no salary increases were included in the figures except for the salary of the Assistant City Manager position.  Mr. Stancil stated there would be a savings of $80,000.00 by eliminating two positions and replacing them with the one Assistant City Manager position.


Council Members Haire and Gonzalez arrived at 6:20 p.m.


Mr. Stancil reported that the increase in the City Council’s budget was a result of moving the $750.00 supply allowance into Council compensation.


Council Member Fogleman inquired about the possibility of increasing fuel prices and counter space fees at the Airport.  Mr. Stancil stated that would not affect the General Fund and would be reflected in the Airport revenues only.


Council Member Smith expressed her concern about bringing in a new Assistant City Manager when other employees were not getting raises.  She stated she thought all positions had been frozen and it was her understanding that also applied to the Assistant City Attorney position.  She stated she felt that did not need to be carried out at this time.


Mr. Stancil explained that all positions had been frozen except for the Police Department, the Fire Department, and the Communication dispatchers and no other position could be filled without his approval.


Council Member Smith stated that a position could be frozen today but could be opened tomorrow.


Council Member Worthy stated that when it came to voting on the budget with frozen positions, maybe consideration should be given to removing the allocation for that funding because he felt it was a bad signal to open a position when employees were not getting a raise.


Council Member Keefe stated it was his understanding that the Council had had concerns about the lack of an Assistant City Attorney and had directed the City Manager to create that position.


Council Member Haire stated he agreed with Council Member Keefe.


Mr. Stancil stated the position had been added but the hiring had been frozen.  Council Member Smith stated she had no problem with the Assistant City Manager position but the reason she had brought up this issue was that she had concerns about the staff not receiving raises when they had been carrying the full load of work this past year and she felt it was unfair to bring someone new in and pay them when nothing was being done for the employees.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated if anything were to happen to the City Manager, the City needed to have an Assistant City Manager to assume the City Manager’s duties.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he did not feel the citizens had been heard during the budget process and he expressed his concern that the City was providing human resource and human relation services to the County citizens when the County was not paying their fair share.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated the citizens could not afford a tax increase, but with the national state and local economy being what it was, there was no choice at this time.  He inquired what damage would be done to the fund balance if money was taken from the fund balance and then not raise the taxes.


Mr. Stancil stated it was not a wise move and he reminded the Council that $1 million was being taken from the fund balance for the budget.  Mr. Stancil reported that the City had not received any new revenue from the one-half cent sales tax because these funds had been shifted to the County and the property values in the City of Fayetteville have only increased 4.8 percent over an eight-year time span and that was not good.


Discussion was held regarding the need to consider the costs and effect of the continuation of annexation plans, the deletion of the leaf season pickup, and the possibility of natural disaster expenses within the City of Fayetteville.


Mr. Stancil reported that the net increase of the current reevaluated tax base was $966,886.00 with a revenue neutral tax rate increase of 2.78 percent.


Council Member Massey stated he felt the solution was not to take away essential City services, but rather it was to increase the responsibility of the citizens to do more of the things they were able to do for themselves.  He stated these were tough times and hard economic decisions were having to be made and the City could not continue to provide the services that had been done in the past, but rather each person was going to have to commit to helping in these hard times.


Council Member Worthy stated he had confidence in the City Manager’s skills and ability and he had changed his mind and felt that consideration must be given to who would take Mr. Stancil’s place and so therefore he supported the budget and withdrew what he had said about the Assistant City Manager position.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the budget recommendation and approve the Budget Ordinance for 2003-2004 with a tax rate of 53 cents and a Central Business Tax Rate of 10 cents.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt the approval of the budget needed to be done at a regular televised City Council meeting and she had not come to this meeting ready to vote on the budget because it was her understanding that this was a budget workshop.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 4 in favor (Council Members Smith, Kirby, Worthy and Fogleman) to 5 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez, Haire, Massey, Kendrick and Keefe)

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 6:58 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARK C. KENDRICK

City Clerk





Mayor Pro Tem

061903

